MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE


SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY


HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT


ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM


A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL


TUESDAY, DECEMBER 1, 1998





PRESENT:				Kenneth W. Wright, Chairman


					William R. Miller, Vice Chairman


					William Bush, Jr.


					Colonel Charles H. Gibson


					Sandra S. Glenn


					Martin W. Herbenar


					Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.


					A. K. Shoemaker, Jr.


					Stephen H. Coover, Counsel





ABSENT:				Lon K. Howell, Secretary/Treasurer





STAFF PRESENT:	Victor D. White, Executive Director


	Jack Dow, Director of Operations & Maintenance


	Raymond J. Wise, Director of Marketing & Properties


	Susan L. Flowers, Director of Finance


	Jay Shanley, SAA ARFF


	Stephanie Weidner, SAA Marketing


	Jean H. LeMoine, Office Manager


	Jackie Cockerham, Administrative Secretary


	Ann D. Gifford, Executive Secretary


	


	


OTHERS PRESENT:			Tony VanDerworp, City Manager


					Karen McKinnon, C.E. Avionics


					Joe Fitzgerald, Turner Construction


					Donald S. Corinna, Turner Construction


					Patrick C. Moore, Stottler Stage Engineering


					Elaine Backhaus, Orlando Sentinel


					Bob Stroup, AOPA


					Rey Malavé, Bowyer Singleton


					Tony Blandi, Million Air


					Roger Phillips, Million Air


					Maurice C. Buckby, OSI, Inc.


					Mike Loader, Royal Support


					Bob Turk, Seminole County


					Steve Pembleton, HNTB


					Jimmy Goff, HNTB


					James Watkins, SunJet


					Michele Guest, VHB


					Kevin J. Spolski, SGC


					Nelson Blankenship, BNA


					David Keys, Newport


					Mike McGibeny, Sanford Fire Department


					Thom Greene, Deputy Mayor, Lake Mary


					Genean McKinnon, ALAMO


The meeting was called to order at 8:40 a.m.





ITEM #1:	APPROVAL OF MINUTES/INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS





Chairman Wright welcomed Tony VanDerworp, City Manager, City of Sanford, who was attending as a representative of Mayor Larry A. Dale and the City of Sanford.





Chairman Wright requested approval of the minutes of the meeting held on November 3, 1998.





Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Bush, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on November 3, 1998.


Motion passed.





ITEM #2:	CONSIDERATION OF BUILDING LEASE NUMBER 98-36 WITH


ORLANDO SANFORD INTERNATIONAL, INC. FOR BUILDING 125





Executive Director White advised the new ARFF Station would be completed in a matter of weeks.  At the time that ARFF personnel move out of the existing ARFF Station, staff recommended leasing Building 125 to Orlando Sanford International, Inc., on a month to month basis.  Building 125 consists of 3,120 square feet at an annual rental of $14,040.00 and 7,125 square feet of land at an annual rental of $1,068.75.  Total annual rental for the lease would be $15,108.00.  Building 125 would be utilized for equipment maintenance and repair.





Approval was recommended.





Motion by Board Member Shoemaker, seconded by Board Member Bush, to approve Building Lease Number 98-36 with Orlando Sanford International, Inc. for Building 125 as recommended.  


Motion passed.





ITEM #3:	CONSIDERATION OF RENEWAL OF BUILDING LEASE 96-01


WITH SUNJET AVIATION, INC. FOR A PERIOD OF THREE (3) YEARS





Executive Director White advised SunJet Aviation, Inc. had requested renewal of Building Lease Number 96-01 extending the term of lease to month to month (MTM) for three (3) years, effective January 1, 1999.  The existing term had expired and was now on a month to month basis.  The renewal includes the following:





Building 424	4,900 square feet of hangar space.  Rental at $4.50 per square foot per year with an escalation clause moving the rate to $5.50 per square foot over a three (3) year period.  First year rental for Building 424 is $22,050.00.





Land Rental	12,600 square feet @ $0.15 per square foot per year or $1,890.00 annual rent.  Total annual rental for year one is $23,940.00.





Approval was recommended.





�
Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve renewal of Building Lease Number 96-01 with SunJet Aviation, Inc. for a period of three years as recommended. 


Motion passed.





ITEM #4:	CONSIDERATION OF NEW CHECK SIGNING POLICY FOR SAA


BANK ACCOUNTS





Executive Director White briefed the board on the proposed Sanford Airport Authority Check Signature Policy.    Currently the Authority utilizes five different banks, some banks with more than one account.  The Authority’s current policy was adopted in 1992 and needed to be updated to indicate current structure and titles and provide for the ability to have at least one staff person to sign in the absence of the Executive Director, and to include board members to co-sign checks.





Discussion ensued.





Board Member Shoemaker voiced his disapproval of the policy advising that he did not think someone who approved payment of bills, no disrespect for the Director of Finance intended, should be permitted to sign checks.





Counsel asked if the Authority’s Auditor had been consulted.





The Director of Finance briefed the board regarding the Authority’s current policy, advising that bills were currently approved by each department head and ultimately approved by the Executive Director before any checks are created.  The Director of Finance would only be asked to sign in extreme circumstances such as the absence of the Executive Director.  The Executive Director would then go back and ratify approval once he returned.





Executive Director White advised another protection was that no person could sign a check made out to themselves and that banks would be made aware of that.





Board Member Shoemaker advised that banks do not know that and if they do they do not check.  If a check did go through, it would not be the bank’s fault.





The Executive Director advised that the banks would be made aware of the facts and the policy would be taken to the bank.





The Director of Finance advised it would fall upon her department to make sure that the bank was aware and did check.  Her department would mark those checks.





Chairman Wright advised that as he understood it payroll checks would require one authorized signature which could be a staff member, checks of up to $1,000 would be the same procedure, one signature of either a staff member or board member, anything over $1,000 would require two signatures, one of which would be a board member.





Executive Director White advised that the recommended policy was essentially the same as the current policy.  


Chairman Wright advised that the problem created was that the Authority needed to pay bills on time.  Rounding up people for signatures had been a problem at times.





Board Member Glenn advised as an administrative procedure it would be helpful if whoever was signing the checks would be made aware of bills being paid if those bills were more than thirty days old, and it should be noted that the Authority needed to pay its bills before they became delinquent.





Chairman Wright requested the Director of Finance provide a list of those bills which were over thirty days past due to the Executive Director and himself and any other board member who was interested.  That would allow board members to ask why there were past due bills.





Executive Director White advised staff had been preparing a monthly print-out of all checks for the Chairman’s review.  





Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Miller, to adopt the proposed written Check Signature Policy with the correction that any board member would be authorized to sign checks and the additional notation by the Finance Department of any accounts that were more than thirty days old.


Motion passed.


Board Member Shoemaker objected.





ITEM #5:	CONSIDERATION OF OPTION TO SUNJET AVIATION, INC. TO


LEASE LANDS FOR FUEL FACILITY





Executive Director White advised that the board had previously approved Ground and Hangar Lease Agreements with SunJet Aviation, Inc. to construct facilities with intent to become a Category “A” Fixed Base Operator.  SunJet Aviation, Inc. requested an option to lease sufficient land west of the Sanford Airport Authority fuel storage tanks, located between 29th and 30th Street, to install two (2) 20,000 gallon fuel storage tanks, one for Jet-A and one for avgas, to meet the minimum standards for a Category “A” Fixed Base Operator at Orlando Sanford Airport.





Discussion ensued.





Counsel advised that the Authority did not have a site specific.  The proposed FBO is entitled to be allowed an area to set up their fuel farm in order to qualify under the minimum standards.  The idea was that if the Authority could accommodate SunJet in the Authority’s fuel farm they would do so.  Since the Authority cannot accommodate SunJet in the Authority’s fuel farm because of  rights of refusal with JettAire and OSI, the Authority must negotiate a site with SunJet.





Chairman Wright requested that Counsel and the Executive Director be authorized to negotiate terms of the lease agreement and a specific location of fuel farm with SunJet and come back to the board.





Direction was so given.  No board action was necessary.





ITEM #6:	CONSIDERATION OF AUTHORIZATION FOR LOAN AGREEMENT


FOR SHERIFF’S HANGAR





Executive Director White briefed the board regarding a loan agreement with SunTrust Bank for construction of the Sheriff’s Hangar.  The hangar is nearing completion and the temporary financing needs to be converted to long term financing.  SunTrust was the successful low bidder at the time the Authority put out a RFP for financing of that hangar.  In negotiating an agreement with SunTrust, at the last minute SunTrust changed the deal from what they had proposed February 4, 1998.  The change was that they were asking for a pledge of revenue to secure the $500,000 loan over a period of twenty years.  The reason SunTrust gave was because the hangar was being leased to the Sheriff’s Department with a current term through January, 2000, the current Sheriff would not be able to commit for a future sheriff on a long term basis.  SunTrust expressed concern that if the new Sheriff decided not to extend the lease with the Authority, the revenues for the hangar would be in question.  Staff had been negotiating with SunTrust well over a month in an attempt to find a solution to the problem, to no avail.  Following discussion with Counsel and the Chairman, it was decided the simplest option available to the Authority would be to go to the second ranked proposer, then Barnett Bank, now Nations Bank.  Meetings with Nations Bank had produced assurances that they would not require any additional pledging of revenues because they want the business.  However, the interest rate to be charged by Nations Bank (7.65 percent) would be higher than that proposed by SunTrust (6.28 percent).  What that would mean during the twenty year life of the loan would be $80,000 in additional interest.  One bank calculated by using a five year t-bill rate plus points and the other calculated using a thirty day libor rate plus points.  Staff is hesitant to recommend going with SunTrust because the additional revenue pledge would tie up the Authority’s ability to borrow money for other future projects.





Discussion ensued as to SunTrust breaching its contract with the Authority by refusing to meet the terms of its commitment of February 4, 1998.





Discussion continued as to closing the Authority’s bank accounts with SunTrust due to the way SunTrust chose to do business with a public entity of the City of Sanford.





Discussion continued.





Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Shoemaker, to approve taking the loan with the second proposer, Nations Bank, at 7.65 percent.  


Motion passed.





Chairman Wright asked the board’s pleasure as to changing Authority accounts.





Board Member Miller recommended the Executive Director and the City Manager have discussions prior to any other action being taken.





Executive Director White advised (unrelated to this particular incident) the general banking topic had been under discussion by staff regarding a Request for Proposal being done for all of the Authority’s banking business to combine the nine different accounts the Authority has with numerous banks.  The present practice was not proving practical or beneficial.  He recommended that at some point in the future staff come back to the board with an RFP package for the Authority’s banking.





Board Member Shoemaker advised he did not want to see the Authority sever a relationship with any bank over some silly misunderstanding.  There would come a time in the future when the Authority would need all of its banking partnerships in the bigger scheme to sell and develop the Airport.





ITEM #7:	APPROVAL OF RESOLUTION NUMBER 98-05 AUTHORIZING THE 


EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR TO SIGN PUBLIC DEPOSITOR REPORT TO THE STATE OF FLORIDA DEPARTMENT OF INSURANCE AND TREASURER





Executive Director White advised a resolution had been prepared to authorize the Executive Director to sign Public Depositor Reports to the State of Florida Department of Insurance and Treasurer.  This is a routine housekeeping matter being updated.





Approval was recommended.





Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Miller, to approve Resolution Number 98-05 as recommended.  


Motion passed.





ITEM #8:	DISCUSSION OF DOMESTIC TERMINAL EXPANSION PROJECT





Executive Director White updated and briefed the board regarding the Domestic Terminal Expansion.  He had been directed by the board to look at options; the design of the building in the sense of “Is there anything that could be done to shave costs?”  Last month’s presentation was at about $16,000,000 for the building, ramp, fees, design and all of the contingencies added together, which far exceeded the amount of money available from any and all sources to pay for the project.  Turner Construction had been requested to look at the project and see what could be cut or modified.  Turner Construction had come back with a preliminary program estimate based on drawings of the domestic terminal dated November 3, 1998, and cost saving suggestions, with a grand total of $12,890,000.  A copy of  Turner Construction’s report had been distributed to Board Members.  That is still more money than is available.  A number of discussions had transpired regarding further options.  The scheme that was and still is being looked at is that TBI would come in as a private developer and do the terminal construction and financing  by themselves.  This might be cheaper and might help on the time factor.  Whether the Authority did this would be subject to the negotiation process for a contract for the potential management and operation of the domestic terminal, which is ongoing.  





Executive Director White submitted a list of options for the Domestic Terminal Expansion as follows:





1.	Do nothing (i.e., don’t build any terminals at this time).


2.	Continue revising the cost estimates based upon a reduced scope and size of facility until we reach a price that is affordable for all parties based upon the FDOT grant currently in-hand and TBI estimates of their contribution.


3.	Wait until next year to decide what to do based upon an anticipated additional grant from FDOT which could fund both a domestic terminal and an international terminal expansion.


4.	Build only the amount of domestic terminal that we can currently afford using the FDOT grant now in hand.


5.	Build as above, and also anticipate that TBI will be able to expand the existing international terminal on the east side without SAA funding.


6.	Build the planned expansion using some sort of revenue bond issue or loan situation based upon the anticipated revenues from a passenger facility charge.





Discussion ensued.





Board Member Glenn advised at the November board meeting a motion had been passed instructing the Authority’s Program Manager to develop a revised set of plans and a revised schedule for the project that would result in an initial facility that would come closer to the Authority’s desired amount of $10,000,000 while providing the capability for additional elements.  It was her understanding that instruction had also been given to the Program Manager to proceed with pre-qualification of potential general contractors.





Chairman Wright advised a report from the Program Manager had been distributed in agenda packages.





Board Member Herbenar advised that the Authority’s Program Manager had asked for authorization to publicly advertise for RFQ’s  to begin receiving information from contractors who would have financial stability and qualifications to do the job.  The confusion may be in this regard.  The board asked the consultant to revise the plan and come back with a plan closer to $10,000,000.





Discussion continued.





Executive Director White advised that pre-qualification  had not been done.  Turner Construction is prepared to do a RFQ with some minor changes to the criteria to be advertised and published.  Staff chose not to do that because of the uncertainty.  Until we know whether or not the Authority is in fact constructing the building, time and money would be wasted by going through that process.  If the Authority is not going to construct the building, pre-qualification of bidders does not need to be done.





Chairman Wright requested a consensus of the board with regard to putting off pre-qualification of bidders until the next board meeting, only from the standpoint that it would save some cost.





Counsel requested direction regarding the meetings with TBI and OSI this week and next week.  There was a possibility that an impasse could be reached on the proposals the two parties have in mind.  His question would be, “Does the board feel that it could re-assemble before the January meeting?”





Chairman Wright requested that he be advised if the meetings resulted in an impasse and he would make a decision on whether to call a special meeting or wait for the January meeting.





ITEM	#8:	EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT





Executive Director White briefed the board on construction projects.





Discussion regarding a celebration for opening of the new runway.





Chairman Wright advised everyone’s effort at getting the runway constructed was acknowledged and it certainly was a threshold to get it completed, but the goal immediately is to get that runway constructed to the point where it could offer a substitute use for the existing 9C Runway, which would mean a taxiway needed to be added to it.  As the runway currently is configured and named as a Touch and Go Runway we need to be reminded that a touch and go runway is an anomaly and does not exist.  You have runways and you do not have runways.  His suggestion was to downplay the threshold of the construction of the runway surface and hold the celebratory activities until we can get a taxiway constructed.  Due to difficulties at the present time with the Department of Community Affairs, the Authority might want to down-play the opening of the runway until such time as the taxiway is completed.  We then would make the new runway, with all the appropriate taxiways, a replacement runway for 9C.





Chairman Wright advised he had a meeting with Authority Special Counsel in Tallahassee as well as with DCA staff to see if the current DCA Agreement under which the Airport is operating would allow construction of the taxiway.  This would be a pre-development activity to what will be a DRI application for some portion of the airport runway expansion for which the Authority was previously going for a binding letter through the DCA.  We are trying to short circuit the process in order to get the taxiway approved by DCA and FAA so that we can have that runway fully operational as a general aviation runway by May or June, 1999.  Then we would simply be shifting the general aviation from 9C to the new runway with no additional capacity and no additional issues to be raised from the regulatory agencies.





Executive Director White briefed the board regarding DRC approval of OSI’s proposed $100,000 construction project in the International Terminal; signs posted on Beardall Avenue cautioning of low flying aircraft; approval of the Sheriff’s request for a fuel tank; fueling principals and philosophies of fuel tanks on the Airport; correspondence and meetings with Commissioner Thom Greene of Lake Mary; PanAm discussions; Kiwi discussions; the Authority’s hosting of MetroPlan Citizens Advisory Group; Greater Seminole County Chamber of Commerce Business Fest; Seminole County Private Business Association; Sanford Chamber of Commerce Transportation Committee; and the Authority’s Christmas Party to be held Tuesday, December 15, 1998, 4:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m., at Lake Golden Park, to which all were invited, including families.





ITEM #9:	COUNSEL’S REPORT





Counsel briefed the board regarding the suit brought against the Authority by JDI (Jeppeson).  Two Authority employees had been deposed.





Counsel briefed the board regarding the ILS and land acquisition.  One parcel of land needed to be acquired.  Appraisals had been completed and submitted to the property owner.  The property owner was requested to get back to Counsel by November 20, 1998 with their position as far as the evaluation.  Counsel had not heard anything from the property owner.  He intended to turn the matter over to Broad & Cassel, specifically Ken Bishop, to obtain an order of taking.





Counsel advised in reviewing the Delinquency Report and speaking with the Director of Finance, the board needed to be advised that JettAire is in default under their FBO Agreement for failure to pay.  Under that agreement, as well as under Authority leases and the fuel system agreement, whereby JettAire utilizes the Authority’s south fuel farm, all have built in cure periods.  JettAire has always been in technical default and they have always cured the default within the cure period.  At this point, they have not cured within the 30 day cure period of the FBO Agreement.  That agreement is a twenty year agreement with a ten year option on JettAire’s part, which can be terminated by the Authority at this time should the board choose to do so.  JettAire was not aware that this would come up at the meeting.  Counsel advised he was not aware of the situation until he clarified the Delinquency Report with the Director of Finance prior to the meeting.





Discussion ensued as to the default and termination of the agreement with JettAire  by the board at this time and continuance on a month to month basis.





Board Member Miller advised the board always respected the people with whom it dealt, however, the JettAire issue was not a new issue in that the board has continually been made aware of JettAire’s delinquency.   After a lot of pressure from staff, JettAire usually makes some kind of payment in arrears and stays in arrears.  The singular issue of termination under the default would require a few moments of discussion, however, he advised that he was now in a position where the vote should be to terminate and start over.  





Chairman Wright advised that the Authority is operating a business for the public.  The board has a responsibility.  We have a lease that is in default.  All that we would be doing is terminating a lease on the basis that there had been a default and allow it to continue on a month to month basis until we can come to an agreement which would allow us to go forward and in a way whereby JettAire would not continue to be in default.  





Counsel advised that the agreements the Authority has with JettAire are a ground lease for the facility on the northside that brings revenues to the Authority, a facilities lease with JettAire that is part of a revenue bond that the Authority authorized wherein the Authority acts merely as a conduit for the payments under that facilities lease for the improvements and those moneys are funneled to the bond holders to pay the debt, a FBO Agreement which allows JettAire to fuel third party aircraft on the field which is presently in default, and we also have a Fuel System Agreement that was to provide JettAire with some additional capacity for their customers in the Authority’s fuel farm whereby they are charged on a per gallon basis.  The fuel system agreement is the agreement the Authority terminated in August and placed JettAire on a month to month basis.  We thought we were going to enter into an agreement whereby JettAire would reimburse the Authority for the cost of having that system in place for JettAire.  We have not been able to progress on that because JettAire does not want to pay the price.  He further pointed out that JettAire has a right of first refusal to lease the Authority’s fuel farm which the board has never allowed to happen based upon financial instability and concern of the board that we would be handing over an asset to a company that could put itself back into bankruptcy again.  The Director of Finance had indicated that the JettAire bond payments are in default and also that the reserve fund to make those payments is delinquent or not built up to the point where it is supposed to be.  





Chairman Wright advised  that the very least the board should do would be to terminate the lease and negotiate a month to month agreement.  Then somehow ferret out where we need to go with JettAire.  The board tries to deal fairly with everyone and there was no intent on the part of the Authority to be heavy handed with JettAire, but some kind of agreement had to be made that would prevent having to operate in a constant state of default.  The board would be breaching its responsibility by doing that.





Counsel advised the specific document was entitled  Agreement for the Management and Operation of Fixed Base Operations.





Chairman Wright requested a motion to authorize Counsel to notify JettAire of termination of the Agreement for the Management and Operation of Fixed Base Operation based upon the default of the FBO Agreement.  





Counsel advised if the board was so inclined, the proper thing to do would be to terminate the term of the agreement, Section 2, which has a  twenty year term, and put JettAire on a month to month basis.  The terms of the agreement would still be in effect except that the Authority would be exercising a right to terminate.





Board Member Shoemaker advised it would be more appropriate to allow Counsel to draft the wording and make it an item on the January agenda.





Chairman Wright advised that the Authority was not doing anything that prejudices JettAire’s status to be able to operate.  It affects the manner in which they would continue to operate on a month to month basis rather than a twenty year lease, which is currently in default. 





Counsel recommended 1) termination of the agreement for the management of the Fixed Base Operation, and 2) allow an agreement to proceed on a month to month basis.





Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Bush, to terminate the agreement with JettAire for the Management and Operation of  Fixed Base Operation, and allow an agreement to proceed on a month to month basis.


Motion passed.





ITEM #10:	MAYOR’S REPORT





Mr. VanDerworp, City Manager, City of Sanford, advised nothing to report.





ITEM	#11:	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT





Chairman Wright advised that he had met with consultants regarding the masterplan progress and the general aviation runway issue with regard to DCA.  We have made great progress.  Everyone now knows where we are going with regard to getting the 3500 foot runway opened with a taxiway system as soon as possible.  We expect to be filing for a DRI application no later than mid-year 1999 for some aspects for future development which would put us back into the good graces of the DCA.





Chairman Wright briefed the board regarding the issue of Class “B” Airspace and discussions with Congressman Mica.





Chairman Wright thanked Board Member Miller for his dedication, time and effort spent in negotiations on the domestic terminal privatization issue.





Board Member Glenn advised she had heard about an equipment failure regarding the noise gathering by HNTB for SANAC in and around West Sanford/Lake Mary area and that tests previously done might have to be done again.





Executive Director White advised that he would check and report.





Board Member Glenn asked if the Authority was or was not going to present a legislative package to be presented to MetroPlan and the legislature for funds next year.





Discussion ensued.





Chairman Wright requested that staff put together a priority list or legislative package be submitted to MetroPlan which could be included in the City’s list and the County’s list.





Counsel advised that he had seen the list some months earlier.  There was one list for the State and one for the FAA and federal agencies.   Mr. Fuller had been given a set.  Mayor Dale had distributed copies.





Staff was directed to update the information and get it to MetroPlan and the Legislature as soon as possible.  





Patrick Moore, Stottler Stage Engineering, introduced himself from the audience and presented a package about his engineering company.





Stephanie Weidner reported that the Authority’s web site was completed and the address is wwworlandosanfordairport.com.  She further advised that information regarding SANAC was on the site and that a noise reporting form would soon be on the web.





Executive Director White advised that the Inauguration would be held on January 5, 1999.  He was sure that the Chairman would want to attend and requested that the Authority’s January meeting be moved to January 12, 1999.





It was the consensus of the board to move the January meeting to January 12, 1999.





Executive Director White briefed the board regarding the upcoming FAMA Conference in February.  It would be imperative for board members to advise Ann at an early date if they wished to attend.  Rooms tended to sell out very fast.





Chairman Wright advised he would plan to attend FAMA and probably Mayor Dale would attend.  Others were directed to advise Ann if they planned to attend.





There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:30 a.m.





Respectfully submitted,











Victor D. White, A.A.E.


Executive Director
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